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Coronaviruses (CoV) are a large family of viruses that cause illnesses 
ranging from the common cold to more serious respiratory infections.  
 
The 2019 novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) is a respiratory infection that 
originated in Wuhan, China. The symptoms of nCoV, which can include 
fever and cough, are similar to other respiratory infections, including 
influenza. As a result, individuals who may simply have the flu are being 
tested out of abundance of caution and in line with Ontario’s robust 
detection protocols. This means that most individuals who are tested are 
unlikely to be infected with the 2019 novel Coronavirus.  
 
As of January 25, 2020, a small number of cases of nCoV have been 
announced in Ontario. While it is anticipated that we may see additional 
cases with travel history to the impacted region, based on the information 
reported through Ministry of Health the overall risk to the community 
remains low. 
 
At this time, while the 2019 novel coronavirus has evidence of limited 
human-to-human transmission: 

• Almost all cases have direct or indirect epidemiological link to Hubei 
province, China 

• Effective infection prevention and control measures are in place 
across Ontario’s health system  

 
 



As with any germs that cause respiratory illnesses, there are things you 
can do to help prevent the spread of those. Take these everyday steps to 
reduce exposure to the virus and protect your health: 

• Wash your hands often with soap and water 
• Sneeze and cough into your sleeve 
• Avoid touching your eyes, nose and mouth 
• Avoid contact with people who are sick 

 
For those patients who have had a positive symptom screening and have 
had recent travel to the Hubei province in China, or have come into contact 
with people with that travel history, t Ministry of Health has recommended 
the use of routine practices and additional precautions (contact + droplet + 
airborne) for patient care. These precautions include: 

• Usage of gloves, gowns, fit tested N95 Respirator and appropriate 
eye protection 

• Removal of PPE immediately upon exit from a patient room and 
disposed of in a waste container at the exit 

• Performance of hand hygiene to appropriately doff PPE without self 
contamination; hand hygiene must be performed following the 
removal of all PPE 

• Airborne infection isolation rooms must be used when possible 
 
Employees are responsible for ensuring that their mask fit testing is 
up-to-date and for knowing their N95 mask fit number. If you need a 
mask fit test, please contact Occupational Health at extension 7202.  
 
If you have any questions or concerns, please contact Infection Prevention 
and Control at extension7106 or Occupational Health and Safety at 
extension 7202. 
 
Should we be given an indication from our community Health partners that 
the risk level has changed, we will be advising our staff and community 
members, immediately.       
 
Thank you 
 
 
Sources of Information: 
https://www.ontario.ca/page/2019-novel-coronavirus-2019-ncov  
http://www.health.gov.on.ca/en/pro/programs/publichealth/coronavirus/201
9_guidance.aspx  
 
 
https://www.oha.com/news/updates-on-the-novel-coronavirus 
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